## TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

School of Business and Governance

Department of Business Administration

Sofia Vovnoboi

# The representation of female leaders in the media in the USA

Bachelor's thesis

International Business Administration

Supervisor: Kristel Kaljund

Tallinn 2022

I hereby declare that I have compiled the thesis/paper independently and all works, important standpoints and data by other authors have been properly referenced and the same paper has not been previously presented for grading.

The document length is 8217 words from the introduction to the end of the conclusion.

Sofia Vovnoboi ...... (signature, date)

Student code: 194431TVTB

Student e-mail address: sofiavovnoboy@icloud.com

Supervisor: Kristel Kaljund, PhD:

The paper conforms to requirements in force

..... (signature, date)

Chairman of the Defence Committee: /to be added only for graduation theses/ Permitted to the defence

..... (name, signature, date)

ABSTRACT	3
INTRODUCTION	4
<ol> <li>THEORETICAL BACKGROUND OF UNDERREPRESENTATION OF POLITICS         <ol> <li>What is representation?</li> <li>Female politicians in the media</li> <li>Gender inequality in politics</li> </ol> </li> </ol>	WOMEN IN 6 8 10 12
2. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	16
2.1 Research method – relational analysis	16
2.2. Empirical analysis	18
2.3. Data summary	24
CONCLUSION	28
LIST OF REFERENCES	31
APPENDICES	35

## ABSTRACT

This is the study on the representation of female leaders in the media in the USA and the following effect of the representation on the gender inequality in politics, This research provides the reviewing previous research from sociology, business and politics to raise the question of how the negative representation of women politicians is related to other areas of life and gender equality in general. The aim is to look into the representation of female leaders by the media in the USA and describe how it affects gender equality. The research questions to be answered are "How female leaders are represented in the media in the United States of America?" and "In what way representation of female leaders can affect gender inequality?" In many ways, there is a difference between the perception of male leaders and women leaders, which directly affects the preservation and maintenance of historical stereotypes in society.

The research is Qualitative analysis using Qualitative Content Analysis – The sample of the study comprises articles gathered from two major US and UK newspaper publications "The Washington Post" and "The Guardian US". The selection is based on an example of some of the most widely read political publications in America.

The research method is based on Relational analysis and collected data in accordance with the categories recognised by national research on political media coverage. The major findings of this research correspond with previous works and show that women in politics tend to be underrepresented and in many respects receive different coverage than their male counterparts.

KEYWORDS: Leadership, gender equality, female politicians, gender representation, media.

## INTRODUCTION

The gender imbalance in politics may seem unremarkable and unworthy of investigation precisely because it appears to be a permanent feature of the political system. Despite some slow progress in the last few decades, leader stereotypes are predominantly masculine. Indeed, in most countries, women are still far behind in taking even half of the political arena. Even though there are more women than ever in leadership roles the reality is only 25% worldwide of members of parliament are female (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020).

The study is structured to analyze the problem of the underrepresentation of females in the political arena and see the connection of representation with the gender inequality of women in politics in the United States. Despite the fact that there were several previous inquiries, there were no researchers who put the representation and discussion of current female political leaders in the media articles and the representation of male political leaders in the article of the same media publisher. (Krivkovich et al. 2018) Since political influence has a direct impact on other areas of life, such as culture and business sphere and the treatment of women in those spheres, it is easy to see why the analysis of the political representation of women is an important topic for discussion. As women are underrepresented in the majority of business sectors and are less likely to be taken to the higher leadership positions, (Berger, Kuckertz 2016) the positive representation of women in power would give an opportunity to reduce this problem. The influence of female politicians is just as important as that of male politicians, but politicians receive different reviews depending on their gender. When we talk on a global scale, the greatest example of modern progress in all areas of activity is America. This is a developed country that sets trends and new trends for the rest of the world. That is why this country was chosen for analysis. In addition, on the examples of vice-presidents, who both contributed to the development of the country, you can see how media resources treat them and how they are presented by the authors of articles, keeping in mind what they write about them as a man and how about women

The topic of this bachelor's thesis is the investigation of the direct relations between the poor or unequal representation of female politicians, compared to men and how drastic the consequences

are for the gender gap it naturally contributes to. The focus of the research questions is "How female leaders are represented in the media" and "Gender inequality in politics" The objective of the research is to find out how the representation of female leaders in the media in the USA and describe how it affects gender equality.

The first chapter of the thesis is the theoretical foundation and explanation of the existing problem, the history of women coming into politics and the start of gender inequality that follows. Statement of direct issues that exist not only in the United States but on a global level and the discussion of a number of solutions that may bring new modern gender changes that we, in the 21st century, still lack in the political arena. Moreover, the discussion of bringing up new solutions and raising previously mentioned suggestions and the actions that already had been taken by several other developed countries.

Further, the research focuses on data summary and description of how the gathered information relates to the underrepresentation of female leaders in the United States, what are the key elements of such underrepresentation and in which way it can be distinguished from male leaders' representation.

The last chapter concludes with the methodology, research findings and the discussion of the results. It starts with the description of the Qualitative Content Analysis methodology with an explanation of the data summary and gathering by applying relational content analysis. Followingly expressing the into the representation of female leaders in the media in the USA and see how the representation varies for their male counterparts. Using coding methods as a part of relational content analysis.

# 1. THEORETICAL BACKGROUND OF UNDERREPRESENTATION OF WOMEN IN POLITICS

When we look at the statistics of women who work and develop professionally in the political sphere, we can see how much they are in the minority in relation to the male part. In 2019, women constituted 23.7 percent of the United States Congress compared with a global average of 24 percent. (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020) Despite the fact that this number is close to the global average, women in politics face not only underrepresentation, but also they face the manifestation of sexism, the glass ceiling factor, and physical, sexual and emotional abuse. (Sanbonmatsu 2020) Women are also subjected to toxic attacks from the press on more occasions than men, which applies to the political arena as well as in the social media eye.

This study concentrates on the direct representation of women in politics and its effect on political gender inequality, and the importance of quotas in politics. For that, the research is designed on several previous studies and governmental reports.

There is a correlation between the representation of female leaders and the rise of women in politics. Women have long been active voters and even surpass men in the voting activity, thus breaking the stereotype that women are generally less politically involved than men. (Center for American Women and Politics 2019) However, the inequality in the media, the introduction of a quota and the underrepresentation of female leaders in the media space are still far from the principles of equality.

The question is how different ways of representation affect the gender inequality imbalance and the treatment of a persona by society. Massive, even global opinion influencers such as The Guardian daily news construct a great input in the problem of underrepresentation by treating female politicians in a different way than male ones.

One of the most influential works that have been previously accomplished is "Women, Power and Decision-Making" (United Nations 1995) Considered the most progressive paper ever written for advancing women's rights. This comprehensive work and published discussions with defining the outlines of the problems that women face in the modern world, guidelines for the protection of women's human rights and reduction of violence against women in politics and society.

They are associated not only with women in politics, but they affect women in power all over the world, including the business sphere. (Chattopadhyay, Duflo 2004) The fact that women are exposed to more negative attention from the press, the public, social networks, and are also less protected by the law. It only confirms that gender equality has not yet reached its potential and is only on the way to its development. The "glass ceiling" phenomenon still exists in many large corporations, eliminating the opportunity for women to occupy higher leadership positions due to stereotypes ingrained in society. (Cotter *et al.* 2001) Poor representation of women in politics becomes a benchmark for the representation of women in other areas of work and business. Because politicians are the people we look at as opinion leaders who are in the spotlight, when they are getting attacked by the press, we consider it as a normal practice. This attitude is appropriately extended to other women who are working their way up the career ladder. (Ribes-Giner *et al.* 2018) Hence, such practice, unfortunately, reinforced stereotypes against women in leadership. (Bergeron *et al.* 2006)

Violence against women in politics spread not only throughout America, but it is a global issue that has been studied and proved. Surveys with verified cases of harassment and violence against women in parliament from 39 countries across five regions and 42 parliaments corroborate that there is not only a gender inequality problem in the politics but human rights violations. (Violence against women in politics 2018)

Among a variety of theoretical contributions in the business and political literature, it is vital to give attention to Downs's median voter theory (Downs 1957). It predicts that in an ideal political world in which this theory holds, black or white, female or male politicians, all agree to a unique policy platform independent of personal characteristics. Gender is as irrelevant to policy in this world as skin color.

What is more, with a recent study (Krivkovich *et al.* 2018) it was defined that 279 American companies show that while women comprise 39% at the next management level. Moreover, when we look at the higher-level jobs, women hold fewer and fewer executive positions, only 23% of them are occupied by women. Hence, more women specialists are left behind with each step up to the top. Such unwillingness to compete for the best place under the sun is likely connected to the sustainable societal gender norms and set traditional gender roles. (Auschra *et al.* 2022) Based on societal inequalities, (Fox, Lawless 2004) Presents that even equally competent and experienced women specialists end up running for higher positions with less frequency than their male coequals, merely because men are explicitly motivated to run for higher positions and women are not. (Hoyt, Blascovich 2010) Motivation comes from the human environment, in the same way influencing the personal motivation of a person. (Steele 1997) Stereotypes about women exist and are repeated everywhere. (Hippel *et al.* 2011) For example, they are not able to hold high managerial positions due to the peculiarities of their gender. Insufficient information from the press about women leaders only allows stereotypes to take root and progress. (Kray *et al.* 2001)

Naturally, every idea has supporters and naysayers. Despite the fact that fight for gender equality and equal rights for men and women has been going on for more than a century, there are still some supporters of the idea that the women's rights come at expense of men, creating a group of people, who consider that feminism activity has gone too far. Among the lines, such opinions differ, depending on the political view. (Erikson 2006) Strong opinion about gender equality deviates across party lines with 38% of Republican men expressing that women's parity has come at the expense of men, compared to 19% of Democratic men. (Pew Research Center 2020)

#### **1.1. What is representation?**

To further discuss the problem of inequality and underrepresentation of female leaders, it is necessary to establish the meaning of the word "representation", because in subsequent work I will refer to this term with enviable regularity.

Merriam-Webster dictionary defines representation as "the action or fact of one person standing for another so as to have the rights and obligations of the person represented." (Merriam-Webster 2022)

In the modern political sphere, the representation can vary from the representation in the political arena to the look, created in the media by reporters and presented to the social media. If we are talking about the first one, the political presentation can happen along with different types of representation such as substantive representation and descriptive representation. (Pitkin, Fenichel 1967) Substantive representation is defined as the tendency of selected lawmakers to advocate on behalf of particular groups. (Stokes, Miller 1962) Descriptive representation on the other hand is the idea that a group selects a person to represent them. This person in their characteristics mirrors more frequent backgrounds and external embodiments of the elective group. (Pitkin, Fenichel 1967)

When we talk about the representation in the media, the borders for the boundaries of the advertised information become more transparent and the media delivers what is most divergent among the mass audience. (Kepplinger, Viererbl 2018). During the development of the media space, which in our time is very closely connected with personal life, business and political activism, it is very difficult to remain unnoticed. If earlier representation influenced active observers of political actions, now information is spreading throughout the media zone and has a wider audience interested not only in politics but also in scandals associated with the big names of politicians. (Kumlin, Esaiasson 2012).

In the media, the portrayal of women has been and remains entirely in line with what the media chronicles have always done and will continue to do. (Tumber, Waisbord 2004) The authors understand a specific audience and operate through the considerable applicable, culturally influential issues confronting them - whether it be political or business issues, or current issues of healthiness, finances and beauty. And yet the content now reflects the general changes taking place in society. (Roderick 2017)

After the Fourth World Conference on Women (United Nations 1995) one of the highlights contained the discussion about the underrepresentation of female politicians in the media. With the understandable gap between men and women occupying places in the parliament (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020) and already existing gender inequalities, the media sphere

should concentrate not on belittling business women and women in politics but become an asset. For now, the way to equal representation can be also forced with the help of media sources. The media should become an agent of change through their approach to women or rather to gender at large. Instead of acting as mirrors of the social and cultural traditional patterns, that are still stuck in the 21-century society.

### 1.2. Female politicians in the media

Already in 1995 the report of the Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action defined the issue of sexist stereotypes of women and inequality of women in entrance and participation in a variety of communication procedures, particularly in the media. It was anointed as one of the critical areas of concern. The evident lack of gender sensitivity in the mass media brings up the failure to reduce and eliminate all gender-based stereotyping. Such prejudices that we still enforce in our society can be easily found in both private and public local, international and national, and mass and online media organizations. (United Nations 1995)

Many media depictions of women focus on sexuality and emotion, not only in the political eye, but also when women occupy high leadership positions. Other media focus on their relationships with children or romantic partners. Various leaders of news sources use the image of a politician as a news story that will attract a large audience of readers. People tend to react to and remember negative or scandalous statements with more enthusiasm than more blatant daily news. (von Sikorski 2020) One of the so-called "interest triggers" is the objectification of the appearance or behavior of female politicians.

The media focuses more on the appearance, lifestyle and family of female politicians than on the political agenda. A suitable example of such practice is the case of Sarah Palin. (Meeks 2012) Newsweek 22.4% of the time, and Time 19% discussed the private life and appearance of Sarah Palin, the running mate. (Wasburn, Wasburn 2011) The private life and appearance of former Democratic Vice President Joe Biden did not interest them at all.

The continuous promontory of damaging and impairing impressions of women politicians and female leaders in general in media communications affects other women with less influence and their participation in the society. (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020) In the vast majority of countries both print and electronic media do not provide a well-balanced representation of female politicians' diverse lives and their contributions to the community in a rapidly changing world. (Utah Women & Leadership Project 2021) The Utah research on the representation of female politicians in the local media spheres shares common conclusions that women in politics are fairly underrepresented. Throughout different political parties, women face attacks from the media, oppression and sexist commentary on a more regular basis than men politicians. The 2021 Utah research uncovered that forty-three articles out of 383 samples included sexist comments towards female politicians and 52 articles put an emphasis on the physical appearance with the discussion of a woman's clothes, age, and ethnicity being mentioned most repeatedly. (Utah Women & Leadership Project 2021)

Women are severely harmed by their sexualization in the media. 27.3% of women parliamentarians, according to a survey in 39 countries, believe that the media spread disrespectful comments about them with sexual overtones. (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020)

One of the reasons that the underrepresentation of female politicians is so blunt and not as heard of is the fact that we as a society are used to seeing women in leadership positions. Negative commentary from the media can be attributed to the fact that throughout history men were associated with the majority of the principal political leadership and decision-making qualities. Hence, each time a woman stepped into political lights as a leader of opinion and woman of power, it did not match with the old-fashioned stereotypical view of the majority. Such social impediment reinforced the current actions of women politicians receiving more negative media coverage.

There are many answers to the question of why the representation of women in the political arena is such an important headline for action and discussion. One of them is the direct dependence on the presence of a leader on whom you can orient yourself and rely on gives motivation to other women to strive to occupy more high leadership positions. (Hessami, Lopes da Fonseca 2020)

### **1.3.** Gender inequality in politics

Gender inequality is one of the most important global issues that we face in current reality. As a matter of fact, gender equality stands in fifth position on the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. According to the Global Gender Gap Report from 2021, there has never been a woman head of state in our world in 81 countries. As well, the report claims that with the current state of gender equality rate and feminism activism, the World Economic Forum estimated that humanity would need over 140 years in order to only reach the worldwide gender parity in politics. (Global Gender Gap Report 2021)

Despite the fact that the war for equality in politics and the social sphere, as we are used to understanding it, commenced at the beginning of the last century, over more than a century humanity has made negligible progress in relation to the attitude and representation of women in society, not to mention politics. It is worth mentioning that in America since 1776, counting the day of the signing of the "Declaration of Independence" of the United States, there has not been a single woman president. Moreover, the current Vice President Kamala Harris took office as the first woman with the highest political rank only in 2022. This is 246 years of power, in which the patriarchal majority is at the head of the state, to which 140 more years are added until gender equality is achieved in parliament.

Some studies show a positive trend. (Reeves 2020) Indeed, women politicians have become more talked about in the media, but they are still presented as "other", different from men. (Ross, Comrie 2012) Images of women politicians are often based on gender stereotypes. (Opyd 2013) At first glance, gender characteristics are harmless, but they affect the attitude of voters. The media use gender roles against women politicians. One of the main problems here is motherhood. (Trimble 2018) And it's impossible to win. If a woman has children, then the media calls into question whether she can combine work and family. If a woman does not have children, then the media accuse her of not fulfilling her biological destiny. Most of all go to women who go against gender attitudes: without children, not married or other sexual orientation.

Due to the fact that the media follows gender patterns, it is difficult to see women in politics as anything more than just women. This undermines the political authority of women and makes them less visible. (Johnson-Myers 2019)

"Women are underrepresented as voters, as well as in leading positions, whether in elected offices, the civil service, the private sector or academia. This occurs despite their proven abilities as leaders and agents of change, and their right to participate equally in democratic governance." (UN Women 2013) The media is more likely to question whether a woman will be able to influence if she is elected to office and whether she can win elections at all. If voters do not believe that a candidate can win, they will not vote for her, so as not to waste their vote. (Wasburn, Wasburn 2011)

With the latest changes of rotation in the American parliament, and the inauguration of President Biden and his Democratic party, there are more new initiatives for women to make their careers in politics. There is seemingly progress in accepting women into higher ranks, which is clearly seen with Kamala Harris becoming a new vice president. She is the first female vice president and the highest-ranking female official in US history. She also became the first African American and the first Asian American to serve as Vice President of the United States. Despite this fact, progress in the American Congress remains painfully slow. There is a need to put on official quotas for women in order to move the needle here. Presented in the Global Gender Gap Report 2021 analysis was based on a methodology integrating the latest at the moment of research statistics from a variety of international organizations and following a survey of executives.

To continue talking about gender inequality, I must state the fact that "gender equality" is a part of the European Convention on Human Rights. Gender equality is an indispensable requirement for the full completion of the human rights pact. The implementation of the rights as granted by the European Convention on Human Rights (ETS No. 5) and in its protocols shall be protected without any discrimination, including on grounds of sex. This pact secures the maintenance of any right identified by law without discrimination. (Protocol No. 12 to the Convention (ETS No. 177)) When we speak about gender inequality in politics, the most obvious and direct example to point out is the fact of the absolute difference in the number of women and men sitting in the United States Parliament. By the end of the year 2021 out of 435 statutory number of parliament members, only 28.14% of all were women members. Despite the fact that gender equality has advanced plenty since its launch at the beginning of the last century, women have not achieved a full right to vote at the head of the state level, remaining in a numerical minority and giving way to men. It is quite possible to justify such discrepancy in the number of men and women in parliament by the fact that there are several times fewer women politicians than men. (Gelb, Lief-Palley 1996) However, there is no shortage of women politicians and a similar distinction is the lack of quotas for chairs in parliament. Since the U.S. Congress is still lagging behind other countries in terms of female representation in politics. Even countries such as Namibia, Mexico and Bangladesh. (Inter-Parliamentary Union 2020)

Quotas to promote female representation in the parliament are the gateway key to the more official level of reducing the gender inequality in Parliament and attribute an equal amount of seats to men and women. Depending on the country's current political path, one of three types of quotas can be implemented, such as seat reservations, legitimate candidate quotas, or political party quotas. (Dahlerup 2009) The other countries' example gives a clear view of how implementing gender quotas actually makes a difference in female representation. Even though naysayers may doubt the usefulness of quotas, from the UAE example of 2014 – quotas improve gender equality with no loss in the quality of legislators. (IPU Women in Parliament Report 2018)

On the one hand, media sexism only reflects the already existing sexism in society, but on the other hand, the media are responsible for maintaining and strengthening gender stereotypes. As a result, the media themselves already produce sexism and negatively affect the representation of women in politics. Since voters do not see women politicians on TV channels, they do not know them and are not ready to vote for them. Undermines the confidence of voters and the negative representation of women in the media. (Haraldsson, Wängnerud 2019) Media sexism kills women's political ambitions and negatively affects the motivation of parties to attract more candidates: once they suffer from negative representation, they are less likely to nominate

women. No individual measures, like party quotas, can ensure equal representation of women in politics. (Reeves 2021) To achieve significant change, the media must be included in this process.

## 2. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

Qualitative content analysis – is the method which studies different written, spoken and/or graphic data without directly extracting data from participants. The utilized types of qualitative content analysis are relational content analysis, which is focusing on proximity analysis that identifies certain phrases and the patterns in terms of how they co-originate in the collected. Such an approach helps to clearly see repetitive patterns in the language that media used to express themselves. As well as to separate from the text reflected in the data, opinions and common themes to draw conclusions regarding the way the media represents one or another politician.

The phenomenon that is considered in this thesis contains the aim to look into the representation of female leaders versus male counterparts in the media in the USA and describe how it affects gender equality. Due to the fact that the United States is one of the leading countries with a developed economic and political position, it is one of the levers of influence on other countries in the developed and developing world. In addition, if we take the rapid globalization, a lot of actions carried out in one country or another directly entail subsequent changes in other countries.

## 2.1 Research method – relational analysis

In order to conduct such an analysis, I collected data from current and former female and male Vice-Presidents of the United States to learn more about the experiences and the difference between the representation of a woman and a man who served in the same position. The study focused on current female Vice-President Kamala Harris and former Vice-President Mike Pence. A sampling was collected from UK and US 2 major newspapers — The Washington Post and The Guardian US to evaluate media coverage of female candidates in political campaigns from 2021 to the present day of 2022.

News articles were examined and coded using categories recognised by national research on political media coverage to distinguish movements and patterns within USA media. Relational analysis looks for the patterns within the words to determine any relationships between concepts found in words. This method is the most suitable for the deep analysis of several different media sources since it allows us to see similarities in the text and the way the media describes two concepts. In case of this research relational analysis allows seeing similar characteristics between the description of two political leaders. Characteristics were based on the most common words and expressions, the topics that were mentioned in the articles and crossed over all the used news articles. They were divided into specific categories by the author for further analysis. News sources used for the sample size were taken precisely based on the popularity among readers in the United States. Sample size of 50 was determined by the author and searched by two initial criteria. Firstly, the specific time period of two candidates during the period of them occupying the post of the vice-president of the United States. Secondly, using names of two politicians – Kamala Harris and Michael Pence as keywords to search the articles.

I had an intention for the picked articles not to be specially selected to support the opinion that women are strongly underrepresented in the media. On the other hand, I was unbiased while taking any articles from several divisions of the newspaper: lifestyle, business, politics, opinions, education, and both local and national news. Mainly, I was looking into similar patterns in the description of the political candidates and similar phrasing that different authors used referring to them [Kamala Harris and Mike Pence]. With analysing all pieces of text from the articles, the relational analysis looks for meaning in different relationships. By stating the characteristics, it was easier to put meanings to words and phrases used in the newspaper articles and then to create an analysis on the basis of the most often used phrases and how they correlate with the representation of politicians.

A limitation of this research is that it did cover a small sample size to analyze, as the current vice-president stepped into the position at the beginning of 2021. However, each section does provide a comparison with media focused on former male vice-presidents.

The results are presented in accordance with the frequency the topic was mentioned in the media sphere as follows: candidate's background, general tone, mention of gender and race, leadership traits, physical appearance, and family life. The brief comprises the summary of research findings and the conclusion of the US media representation of gender discrepancy.

## 2.2. Empirical analysis

#### Candidate's background

Out of the 50 articles identified for this Qualitative Content Analysis, 35 (70%) of them have mentioned the politician's background in one way or another. Out of them, 20 (58%) were articles dedicated to the female candidate and the other 15 (42%) were describing the male politician's background life. That indicates that the background of a female politician is more discussed and often mentioned by the media, concentrating on her college experience and past political actions. Articles were talking about their previous professional experience and history, education and past advancements or defeats, degrees, political and social experience, or non-family related personal history. Moreover, nearly all articles had touched upon political history, including past and present positions held, leading projects, policies and issues they have been working on. As well as adding the length and success or failure of their political involvement. To continue speaking about the political background, in particular, professional accomplishments were included and described with precision – especially the mentioning of a college experience and whether a politician holds an advanced degree. Aside from political history, the media covered the religious affiliation side by side with the political position and the political party. The affiliation was characterized as a more positive notion in the media sphere.

Both Kamala Harris and Michael Pence – received an enormous volume of reporting and displaying their life stories, educational backgrounds and previous projects details. The two of them without a doubt had a huge portion of their life presented by the media. Furthermore, while the coverage was often displayed in a more positive light, there was a fairly large margin of detail on the side of a female politician, Kamala Harris. General research on media coverage of female politicians has shown that women more often receive coverage that is more dedicated to their background, personality, previous education and family or personal life, than coverage of men does. (Kittilson, Fridkin 2008)

#### General tone

The news media were rated for the general tone in regards to determining whether the politicians received either a positive or a negative overall portrayal. Out of the 50 articles, 15 (30.5%) of them were tagged using more positive related words and descriptions of the politician, while 13 (26.1%) were tagged for applying phrases and words that portrayed the politician in a rather negative way. Despite the negative campaigns, the media focused more on positive commentary about Michael Pence's persona, his portrayal by the media was by far richer with the positive feedback with the appliance of such words: "a great guy", "he [Mike Pence] knows what's right"<sup>1</sup> and "ardently loyal"<sup>2</sup>. Despite the fact that he has been working closely with a controversial president Trump, his representation stayed more positive and respectful. On the other hand, female vice-president Kamala Harris seemed to attract more negative media coverage than her predecessor.

Negative comments by the media towards Kamala Harris were more often attributed to the fact that she was running a more negative campaign, and consequently, her leadership abilities were questioned and mocked with more regularity. Media sources have mentioned on several occasions that Harris had: "a frustrating start as vice-president"<sup>3</sup> or even bold comments that the "presidential campaign had been a fiasco"<sup>4</sup>. Such comments can be freely considered questioning of her leadership qualities, as women tend to get more negative feedback when entering a higher leadership role as political leadership qualities have been historically subscribed to by men. Hence, when a woman is stepping into political leadership, as Kamala Harris has stepped into being the first woman vice-president, it hardly matches with the stereotypical view of a woman being a leader, and the result is – the woman is in a position, where she may receive more negative coverage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Tumulty, K. (2021, October 6) Mike Pence did a service to democracy on Jan. 6. Why is he trying to undo it now? *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/10/06/pence-january-6-riot-backtracking-trump-appeasement/ <sup>2</sup> Smith, D. & Beaumont, P. (2021, January 5) Pence won't interfere with election certification despite Trump's pressure, officials say. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jan/05/trump-protesters-warned-not-to-carry-guns-as-washington-dc-cal ls-up-national-guard

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Pengelly, M (2021, November 15) White House defends Kamala Harris after reports suggest she is struggling in role. *The Guardian US* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/nov/15/white-house-defends-kamala-harris <sup>4</sup> Pengelly, M. (2022, March 22) Jill Biden criticized husband's choice of Kamala Harris as running mate, book

says. The Guardian US

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/mar/22/jill-biden-kamala-harris-runing-mate-vice-president-book

Mention of gender and race

A half of the articles (50%) of all articles mentioned the politician's gender and race (25 out of 50). What is more troubling, all 25 articles were commenting only on Kamala Harris's race and gender. There were no articles that would say "male vice-president" or "white male vice-president" on the contrary to how articles started introducing Harris as: the "first south Asian, black and female vice-president"<sup>5</sup> This classic example can be found already in the opening lines of nearly all articles about Harris, which noted the obvious fact – that the vice-president is indeed a female. A little less than a half 24 (48%) of the articles called out racial references and the family heritage of the female politician. Moreover, such commentary specifically touched upon her heritage in relation to her position, describing her political success as: "Black woman rising through political ranks."<sup>6</sup> highlighting both her race and gender.

In several cases, newspapers commentary mentioned that being the first woman vice-president had increased Kamala's electability and had a direct influence on her current political status. That was described as diluting the "whiteness" of the presidential circle. Ultimately, some articles suggested that her ethnic heritage gave Harris an advantage as a politician, because: "Harris brings racial diversity".<sup>7</sup> The determination to repeatedly point out gender identity and racial background only corroborates the lack of female leaders in the political arena. As was mentioned earlier, male politicians, as represented by Michael Pence, are much less likely to be referred to by their gender or have labels such as "first". Consequently, that is due to the fact that men are accepted as a norm within the political and leadership circle, while women are still seen as something out of the ordinary or as unique individual historical figures. Previous research (Meeks 2012) underlined that novelty labeling, no matter whether it is negative or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Elan, P. (2021, February 2) Kamala Harris criticized for wearing controversial label Dolce & Gabbana. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/feb/02/kamala-harris-criticized-wearing-controversial-label-dolce-gabba na

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Byler, D. (2020, August 12) Harris is a small-c conservative, party-friendly pick — which makes her just right for Biden. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/08/12/harris-is-small-c-conservative-party-friendly-pick-which-ma kes-her-just-right-biden/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Byler, D. (2020, August 12) Harris is a small-c conservative, party-friendly pick — which makes her just right for Biden. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/08/12/harris-is-small-c-conservative-party-friendly-pick-which-makes-her-just-right-biden/

positive, only emphasizes and intensifies the gender contrasts in a political arena rather than accentuating a politician's leadership experience or career background.

#### Leadership traits

Aside from gender and racial identity, news articles were analyzed to look out for the description of the politicians and their leadership traits. In order to continue the analysis, I need to set a definition of leadership traits. Merriam-Webster Dictionary defines leadership as "the office or position of a leader, the capacity to lead, and the act or instance of leading" (Merriam-Webster 2007). Followingly, the leadership traits of the politicians are the qualities that would appeal to the voters. Such traits include past experience, competence, charisma, leadership, compassion, political and speech skills, communicativeness and consistency.

A little less than a half of the articles (44%, 22 out of 50) attributed various leadership traits to both female and male politicians, nevertheless, for a woman vice-president, the leadership style and traits were closely connected to her "struggles" or achieving success through a tough experience: "displayed competence and command of the issues"<sup>8</sup>, "overcome the same old destructive patterns"<sup>9</sup>. On the other hand, Mike Pence's commentary on his leadership traits concentrated more on his rigorousness or effort, which were also frequently (12 out of 50, 24%) described him as: a "disciplined performer... he got all the qualifications' '. "<sup>10</sup>, that he " is not ashamed to speak up"<sup>11</sup>. Such integrity and moral value-driven traits were more often connected to the positive view of a leadership style of a politician.

leadership style - and her future ambitions. The Washington Post.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Rogin J. (2022, February 24) Partisan attacks against Harris won't help Ukraine. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/02/24/attacking-vice-president-kamala-harris-wont-help-ukraine/ <sup>9</sup> Wootson, C.R. Jr. & Pager, T. (2021, December 4) A Kamala Harris staff exodus reignites questions about her

https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/12/04/kamala-harris-staff-departures/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Wolffe, R. (2020, October 8) Mike Pence struggles to defend the indefensible and please his disastrous boss. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/oct/08/mike-pence-debate-vp-struggles-to-defend-trump

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Zak, D. (2018, November 2) 'Hi, I'm Oprah': The Georgia governor's race is at full boil — and now the cavalry has arrived. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/hi-im-oprah-its-full-boil-insanity-in-the-georgia-governors-race--an

d-now-the-cavalry-has-arrived/2018/11/02/05cbc080-de39-11e8-b3f0-62607289efee story.html

Other vital leadership traits included competence, describing how a politician is prepared or aware of the duties or a task that they were faced with. More negative traits were directed towards Kamala Harris, calling her "ill-equipped...messy" or even "least popular vice president"<sup>12</sup>. On the contrary, a dubious figure of a Republican Mike Pence got more positive comments, calling him "calm and respectful...prepared"<sup>13</sup>.

Overall, there was research conducted in the past (Aaldering, Van Der Pas 2020), which confirms that male politicians tend to receive more media coverage on their leadership traits, underlining their rationality and preparedness, which usually are associated with more masculine characteristics.

#### Physical appearance

Physical appearance of female politicians has always been one of the favorite topics for the media throughout the years. Within taken sampling, 9 (18%) newspaper articles touched upon physical appearance and clothing style, separately from taking the race into consideration. There were also references to the age, hair, makeup, shoes, physical beauty and attractiveness, looking energized or tired. Predictably, Kamala Harris came under a negative flurry of comments affecting her clothing preferences and commenting on her age. Unfortunately, the analysis suggests that the physical appearance of a woman is still a disputed criterion on which both media decided to focus. This can be considered as a still relevant topic, since we in a society still choose to ignore or favor a political candidate upon their physical attractiveness.

Per example, the media had discussed the fashion choices of Kamala Harris on several occasions, mentioning that as a Black representative, "she should be wearing non-American designers" and favor "black designers fashion labels"<sup>14</sup>. During an important event, the author of the article

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Blake, A. (2021, August 3) Is Kamala Harris really the most unpopular vice president in modern history? *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/08/03/is-kamala-harris-really-most-unpopular-vice-president-moder n-history/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Thiessen, M.A. (2020, October 8) Mike Pence's debate master class. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/10/08/mike-pences-debate-master-class/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Elan, P. (2021, January 23) 'A new wave': Kamala Harris elevates black designers on world stage. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/jan/23/kamala-harris-inauguration-fashion-coat-dress-designers

decided to pinpoint that the vice-president is wearing a "an all-white pantsuit"<sup>15</sup> or was shamed for wearing "wearing clothes by Dolce & Gabbana'<sup>16</sup>, as politicians should not wear clothing by high designer brands. Comments similar to that become another weapon in the hands of the press to prove that women politicians are responsible not only for their direct political and social activities, but also for creating an image/standard of beauty that should fit within the misogynistic perception of a woman. That perpetuates the problem that women are held to a different standard than male leaders. If we look at the comments on Mike Pence appearance, which is merely 3 articles (6%) briefly mentioned his appearance, only describing his hair as "arctic coiffure"<sup>17</sup> or stating his age.

Overall, over the course years, female politicians receive more media coverage about their appearance than their male counterparts, which followingly creates an accumulative effect that reinforces gender stereotypes.

#### Family life

Within this study, articles were examined to see how the media reported on the family and personal life of female and male politicians, including the mentions of marital status, children, extended family relatives and spouses. Out of 50 articles, 8 (16%) of them referred to family life. The close family circle of Kamala Harris was discussed more frequently, with references to her caregiving roles as a stepmother to her and a wife. Speaking about spouses, the notion that Kamala's husband is an ally and is helping her with the current post is mentioned as an unconventional family dynamic. As well, several articles called out that Harris's husband is now "making history as America's first male vice-presidential spouse."<sup>18</sup> While it is common that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Gambino, L. (2020 November 8) 'I won't be the last': Kamala Harris, first woman elected US vice-president, accepts place in history. *The Guardian US* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/nov/07/kamala-harris-victory-speech-first-woman-vice-president

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Elan, P. (2021, February 2) Kamala Harris criticized for wearing controversial label Dolce & Gabbana. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/feb/02/kamala-harris-criticized-wearing-controversial-label-dolce-gabba na

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Judkis, M. (2020, October 8) Life imitates art, and so a fly landed on Mike Pence's head. *The Washington post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/life-imitates-art-and-so-a-fly-landed-on-mike-pences-head/2020/10/ 08/07bb328e-0918-11eb-9be6-cf25fb429f1a\_story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Roig-Franzia, M. (2021, February 10) Doug Emhoff, Kamala Harris's husband, is making history as America's first male vice-presidential spouse. *The Washington Post.* 

newspapers to touch upon the family life of a politician, it was mentioned on a number of occasions that Harris is the "daughter of Jamaican and Indian immigrants"<sup>19</sup> Which is another time when the media has pointed out her heritage and family's ethical background.

For Mike Pence, such representation is not as different, as it was mentioned that he has a close inner circle of family and relatives, as well as mentioning of his spouse. The similarity appears in one of the articles, which also touched upon the origin of the politician, mentioning "his Irish grandfather's immigration to the United States."<sup>20</sup> Nevertheless, there was less topics that would come close to sharing information on his family and personal life.

All in all, there are confirmations in the literature that news media is more involved in commenting on male politician's occupation, experience and accomplishments rather than on their family and personal lives. In contradistinction to that, female politicians receive more comments attributed to their personal information, including marital and parental coverage. (Bligh, Casad, Schlehofer & Gaffney, 2012)

## 2.3. Data summary

Торіс	Mentioned in # of Articles	Percentage of Articles
Candidate's background	28	70%
General Tone	28	56%
Mention of gender and race	25	50%

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/doug-emhoff-kamala-harris-husband/2021/01/11/30ec038a-50e5-11 eb-83e3-322644d82356 story.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Gambino, L. (2020 November 8) 'I won't be the last': Kamala Harris, first woman elected US vice-president, accepts place in history. *The Guardian US* 

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/nov/07/kamala-harris-victory-speech-first-woman-vice-president

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Roberts, R. (2017, March 16) Mike Pence on his immigrant grandfather: He was right to come to America. *The Washington* Post.

 $https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/mike-pence-on-his-immigrant-grandfather-he-was-right-to-come-to-america/2017/03/16/d0bf3d90-0a54-11e7-93dc-00f9bdd74ed1\_story.html$ 

Leadership traits	22	44%
Physical appearance	9	18%
Family life	8	16%

Table 1. Overview of the media representation collected from UK and US 2 major newspapers — The Washington Post and The Guardian US (source: made by the author)

Торіс	Mentioned in # of Articles		Percentage of Articles	
Vice-president		Michael Pence	Kamala Harris	Michael Pence
Candidate's background	20	15	58%	42%
Mention of gender and race	24	1	48%	2%
General tone	13	15	26%	30%
Leadership traits	10	12	20%	24%
Physical appearance	6	3	12%	6%
Family life	5	3	10%	6%

Table 2. Overview of the media representation separated for each vice-president (source: made by the author)

Overall, the representation of female leaders in politics is by far one of the utmost important topics, particularly in the current political environment with the rise of female politicians coming on the stage and newspaper media is one of the primary resources for obtaining information for potential voters. This highlights how incorrect representation by the media can feasibly affect electoral chances for women who are running for higher ranks in politics and has a chance of

undermining their accomplishments by commencing more on relatively unimportant factors such as physical appearance, gender, religious affiliation or ethnicity.

The findings of this research are not going against previously conducted research and only confirm that media representation is still rather distinguishable for male and female politicians, which can both unintentionally or intentionally reinforce gender prejudices and bias that create disadvantages and unnecessary complications for women to enter in politics. Despite the fact that this research has its limitations in terms of a relatively small sample size and mentioning only two vice-presidents of the United States, both current and previous, it gives a clear overview of the differences in the representation of two members of the US government which withhold the same position and the only vital difference – is their gender.

When we speak about recommendations, from the conducted analysis it is clear that there is room for improvement from the media side. For instance, upon this and previously made research (Johnson-Myers 2021), one can trace a more negative attitude towards women politicians, because their appearance, personal life and choice of clothes were discussed with enviable regularity, in contrast to the way in which male politicians were presented. Consequently, according to one of the past works, it can be said that in the media it is necessary to focus on emphasizing the leadership qualities of female candidates in a way that recognizes their leadership abilities, but not her marital status or physical appearance.

Active female political leaders continue to face impediments inside and outside of their political sphere of work, as they are getting underrepresented and challenged by the media. If this more familiar and frivolous treatment of women in politics continues to this day and will continue in the future, then it will be difficult to imagine gender equality in other walks of life, as for example. business. After all, women in business also suffer from a lack of unbiased representation. With the late developments in gender equality, discussions on implementing gender quotas and the representation that Kamala Harris sets as a vice-president of the United States, the national media are put in a unique and important position to ensure that social and cultural stereotypes are not perpetuated. To sum up, the words used to talk and describe female politicians tend to lean in a more negative or condemning light. Diversification, gender equality,

and a supportive environment in the political world create a chain reaction for other spheres of our lives, as a social and cultural. To prepare and support women in political leadership positions and provide more secure and representational media coverage for these politicians is in the best interest of our progressive society.

## CONCLUSION

This research work begins with a theoretical analysis of what is the overall representation by the media sources, and in what way the representation can influence other spheres of life and have an effect on gender equality. Moreover, the theoretical background of the phenomenon is quite rich as the question of female underrepresentation in politics has been raised on numerous occasions since the beginning of the gender revolution in the beginning of the past century. Based on the rich gender inequality gap and the problems which arise from that, this study presented an overview of the representation of both male and female political leaders who occupied the same Vice-President position in the United States of America. The aim is to look into the representation of female leaders by the media in the USA and describe how it affects gender equality. The research questions to be answered were "How female leaders are represented in the media in the United States of America?" and "In what way representation of female leaders inequality?"

The adaptation of Qualitative Content Analysis allowed to analyze articles from some of the largest and most widely read publications in America to see if there really is a difference between representation between men and women, which was eventually proven through Relational analysis. Also, the results can be used as a comparative analysis for the future studies, as it presents the existing differences in the representation which are directly attributed to the gender inequality.

Building on the sample size analysis taken from the largest US and UK newspapers (Doctor 2021) known for their political reporting and one of them being awarded with the National Newspaper of the Year several times since the beginning of this century, (Rawlinson 2014) the results confirms that media representation is still far from parity in terms of personal coverage for male and female politicians.

From the analysis, it can be seen that there is a difference on which criteria and topics newspapers tend to put an emphasis on while talking about male and female politicians. When we speak about the female candidate, her background was discussed by a larger of sample the articles and touched upon her personal life, marital status, hers spouse status and highlighted her family background. Furthermore, authors of the articles chose to repeatedly mention her gender and ethnicity, only underlining the fact that a woman in a position as high as a Vice-president is something out of the ordinary. Especially considering the fact that she was assigned the title " the first woman", the Vice-president intentionally reinforced gender prejudice against women occupying leadership roles in politics.

On the other hand, the male Vice-president received close to none of the coverage that would raise or question his ethnic-racial affiliations. The study presents confirmations for the statement that news media would more likely and with regularity practice in sharing male politician's occupation, experience and accomplishments rather than on topics which are mostly associated with female politician coverage, such as lifestyle, family and personal life. In other words, because the media is not interested in the views of candidates on economic and national security issues, voters may decide that women are not capable of coping with these issues. This is how the media perpetuate the stereotype of "female" and "male" areas of politics. This affects the outcome of the elections, as well as further appointments in the government.

Moreover, this study allows making several suggestions to the media leaders on how to become more gender-neutral and create a better representation framework when speaking about politicians or people in leadership positions. Becoming more aware of the gendered language provides a more respectful image for female representatives. There are several additional recommendations: Increase unbiased and gender-neutral media coverage of female leaders, thus helping to normalize women holding political office. Also, eliminates overall writing about any candidate's appearance and skin colour. Lastly, rather than focusing on gender or non-political background, focus on the politician's contributions and political qualifications.

Limitations also place this study in a tight box, as it places the main analysis on the American public with a review of major American newspapers. Since no other similar statewide studies were found, I was unable to compare how media from other countries compares to media in terms of any topic included in this analysis. However, this study may help media sources become

more aware of potential gender phraseology that could negatively affect female politicians, as "leadership" is still perceived as a masculine trait.

Poor representation puts women in situations where they may receive fewer votes. Political parties are less likely to place women in media-worthy positions and less likely to put women in debates, therefore we see fewer women in the political arena. Women face difficulties and discrimination in all spheres and countries more than men. Nevertheless, women, along with men, are participants in the process of sustainable development of politics, economics, and cultural progress. and the proper functioning of society. Such representation in all decision-making roles should be encouraged.

# LIST OF REFERENCES

Aaldering, L., Van Der Pas, D. J. (2020). Political leadership in the media: Gender bias in leader stereotypes during campaign and routine times. British Journal of Political Science, 50(3), 911–931. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123417000795

Auschra, C., Bartosch, J.,Lohmeyer, N. (2022) Differences in female representation in leading management and organization journals: Establishing a benchmark, Research Policy, Vol. 51, No. 3, ISSN 0048-7333, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2021.104410.

Berger, E. S.C., Kuckertz, A. (2016) Female entrepreneurship in startup ecosystems worldwide. Journal of Business Research, Vol. 69, No.11, pp. 5163-5168, ISSN 0148-2963, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2016.04.098.

Bergeron, D. M., Block, C. J., Echtenkamp, B. A. (2006). Disabling the able: Stereotype threat and women's work performance. Human Performance, 19(2), 133-158. 10.1207/s15327043hup1902\_3

Bligh, M. C., Casad, B. J., Schlehofer, M. M., & Gaffney, A. M. (2012). Competent enough, but would you vote for her? Gender stereotypes and media influences on perceptions of women politicians. Journal of Applied Social Psychology, 42(3), 560–597.

Carroll S. J., Sanbonmatsu, K. (2013) More Women Can Run: Gender and Pathways to the State Legislatures. Oxford: Oxford University Press. .

Chattopadhyay R.,Duflo, E. (2004). "Women as policy makers: Evidence from a randomized policy experiment in India," Econometrica 72(5), pp. 1409–1443; K. A. Bratton and L. P. Ray. 2002. "Descriptive representation: Policy outcomes and municipal day-care coverage in Norway," American Journal of Political Science, 46(2), pp. 428–437.

Cotter, D.A., Hermsen, J. M., Seth, O., Reece V., (2001). "The glass ceiling effect" (PDF). Social Forces. 80 (2): 655–81. doi:10.1353/sof.2001.0091

Doctor, K. (2021) "On The Washington Post and the 'newspaper of record' epithet". POLITICO Media. Retrieved December 16.

Downs A. (1957). An Economic Theory of Democracy, Addison-Wesley, pp. 310

Erikson, R. (2006). 5. Warren E. Miller and Donald E. Stokes. 1963. "Constituency Influence in Congress." American Political Science Review 57 (March): 45–56 Cited 457 times.. American Political Science Review. 100. 674 - 674. 10.1017/S0003055406262567.

Fox, R.L., Lawless, J.L. (2004) Entering the arena: gender and the decision to run for office, Am. J. Polit. Sci., 48, pp. 264-280

Gelb J., Lief Palley, M. Women and Public Policies: Reassessing Gender Politics (Charlottesville: University of Virginia Press, 1996); Jane Mansbridge, "Should Blacks Represent Blacks and Women Represent Women? A Contingent 'Yes,'" Journal of Politics 61 (3) (1999): 628–657; Cindy Simon Rosenthal, ed., Women Transforming Congress (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 2002); and Susan J. Carroll, The Impact of Women in Public Office (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2001).

Haraldsson A., Wängnerud L. (2019) The effect of media sexism on women's political ambition: evidence from a worldwide study. Feminist Media Studies, 19:4, 525-541, DOI: 10.1080/14680777.2018.1468797

Hessami, Z., da Fonseca, M. L., (2020) Female political representation and substantive effects on policies: A literature review, European Journal of Political Economy, Vol. 63, ISSN 0176-2680, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2020.101896.

Hippel C., Wiryakusuma, C., Bowden, J., Shochet, M. (2011) Stereotype threat and female communication styles. Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 37 (10), pp. 1312-1324

Hoyt, C. L., & Blascovich, J. (2010). The role of leadership self-efficacy and stereotype activation on cardiovascular, behavioral and self-report responses in the leadership domain. The Leadership Quarterly, 21(1), 89–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2009.10.007

Inter-Parliamentary Union, (2020) Monthly ranking of women in national parliaments. The IPU's Open Data Platform.

Johnson-Myers, T.A (2021) Negative Media Frames and Female Politicians: A Case Study of Jamaica's First Female Prime Minister, Portia Simpson-Miller, Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State & Society, Volume 28, Issue 1, 21(1), 193–214, https://doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxz043

Kepplinger, H. M., Viererbl, B. (2018). Borderline journalism: Why do journalists accept and justify questionable practices that establish scandals? A quantitative survey. Journalism. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884918801077

Kittilson, M. C., & Fridkin, K. L. (2008). Gender, candidate portrayals and election campaigns: A comparative perspective. Politics and Gender, 4, 371–392. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X08000330

Kray, L.J., Thompson, L., Galinsky, A. (2001) Battle of the sexes: Gender stereotype confirmation and reactance in negotiations. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 80 (6) (2001), pp. 942-958, 10.1037/0022-3514.80.6.942

Krivkovich A., Nadeau, M.-C., K. Robinson, N.Robinson, I. Starikova, L. Yee, (2018) Women in the Workplace," Discussion Paper McKinsey & Company

Kumlin, S., Esaiasson, P. (2012). Scandal fatigue? Scandal elections and satisfaction with democracy in Western Europe, 1977–2007. British Journal of Political Science, 42, 263–282. https://doi.org/10.1017/S000712341100024X

Latu, I. M., Schmid-Mast, M., Lammers, J., Bombari, D., (2013) Successful female leaders empower women's behavior in leadership tasks. Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, Vol. 49, No. 3, pp. 444-448, ISSN 0022-1031, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2013.01.003.

Meeks, L. (2012). Is she "man enough"? Women candidates, executive political offices, and news coverage. Journal of Communication, 62(1), 175–193. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.2011.01621.x

Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Leadership. In Merriam-Webster.com dictionary. Retrieved April 25, 2022, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/leadership

Opyd, D. (2013). Men and Media: Friends or Enemy of Women Parliamentarians? Under-Representation of Women in Politics.

Pew Research Center, July 2020, "A Century After Women Gained the Right To Vote, Majority of Americans See Work To Do on Gender Equality

Pitkin, Hanna (1967). The Concept of Representation. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press. p. 8. Pitkin, Hanna Fenichel (1967). The concept of representation. Berkeley. ISBN 0520021568. OCLC 498382.

Protocol No. 12 to the Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms (ETS No. 177)

Rawlinson, K. (2 April 2014). "Guardian wins newspaper and website of the year at British press awards". The Guardian. Retrieved 12 June 2014.

Reeves, R.V. (2020, June) 100 years on, politics is where the U.S. lags the most on gender equality. Brookings.

https://www.brookings.edu/essay/100-years-on-politics-is-where-the-u-s-lags-most-on-gender-eq uality/

Reeves, R.V. (2021, April 21) Congress needs gender parity quotas. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/congress-needs-gender-parity-quotas/

Ribes-Giner, G., Moya-Clemente, I., Cervelló-Royo, R., Perello-Marin, M.R. (2018) Domestic economic and social conditions empowering female entrepreneurship. Journal of Business Research, Vol. 89, pp. 182-189, ISSN 0148-2963, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2017.12.005.

Ross, K., & Comrie, M. (2012). The rules of the (leadership) game: Gender, politics and news. Journalism, 13(8), 969–984. https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884911433255

Sanbonmatsu, K. (2020) Women's Underrepresentation in the U.S. Congress. Daedalus; 149 (1): 40–55. doi: https://doi.org/10.1162/daed\_a\_01772

Sikorski, C. (2020). Scandalous?! Examining the Differential Effects of News Coverage About (Non-)Severe Political Misconduct on Voting Intentions and News Source Evaluations. Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly, 97(3), 762–789. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077699020911081

Steele, C.M., (1997) A threat in the air: How stereotypes shape intellectual identity and performance. *American Psychologist*, 52 (6), pp. 613-629, 10.1037/0003-066x.52.6.613

The Leadership Quarterly, (2010), pp. 89-103, 10.1016/j.leaqua.2009.10.007

Trimble, L. (September 12, 2018) How the media undermine women political leaders. Policy Options Politics.

https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/september-2018/media-undermine-women-political-lea ders/

Tumber, H., Waisbord, S. R. (2004). Introduction: Political scandals and media across democracies, volume I. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 47, 1031–1039. https://doi.org/10.1177/0002764203262275

United Nations (1995). Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, Critical Area G, "Women, Power and Decision-Making".

VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IN POLITICS, Expert Group Meeting Report & Recommendations, (2018, March 9)

Wasburn, P. C., Wasburn, M. H. (2011). Media coverage of women in politics: The curious case of Sarah Palin. Media, Culture & Society, 33(7), 1027–1041. https://doi.org/10.1177/

### **APPENDICES**

A list of references for the gathered articles that were used in as a sampling in the analysis.

Pengelly, M. (2022, March 22) Jill Biden criticized husband's choice of Kamala Harris as running mate, book says. *The Guardian US* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/mar/22/jill-biden-kamala-harris-runing-mate-vice-pr esident-book

Pengelly, M (2021, November 15) White House defends Kamala Harris after reports suggest she is struggling in role. *The Guardian US* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/nov/15/white-house-defends-kamala-harris

Smith, D. (2021, July 11) Kamala Harris faces scrutiny and tests in first six months as vice-president. *The Guardian US* 

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jul/11/kamala-harris-first-six-months-vice-president -joe-biden

Gambino, L. (2020 November 8) 'I won't be the last': Kamala Harris, first woman elected US vice-president, accepts place in history. *The Guardian US* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/nov/07/kamala-harris-victory-speech-first-woman-v ice-president

Gabbatt, A. (2021, April 28) Biden flanked by two women as he addresses Congress in historic first. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/apr/28/joe-biden-speech-congress-kamala-harris-na ncy-pelosi

Elan, P. (2021, February 18) Kamala Harris's stepdaughter makes catwalk debut at New York fashion week. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/feb/18/ella-emhoff-kamala-harris-debut-new-york-fa shion-week

Elan, P. (2021, February 2) Kamala Harris criticized for wearing controversial label Dolce & Gabbana. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/feb/02/kamala-harris-criticized-wearing-controversia l-label-dolce-gabbana

Smith, D. (2021, January 31) 'The energy is different now': how Biden and Harris could boost DC's cultural scene. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jan/31/joe-biden-kamala-harris-washington-dc-cultural-scene

Elan, P. (2021, January 23) 'A new wave': Kamala Harris elevates black designers on world stage. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/fashion/2021/jan/23/kamala-harris-inauguration-fashion-coat-dress -designers

Guardian staff and agencies. (2021, January 21) Kamala Harris's Indian uncle plans US visit amid global celebrations for VP. *The Guardian US*. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jan/21/kamala-harris-india-uncle-gopalan-balachand ran-visit-celebrations

Btyant, M. (2021, January 16) History-maker Kamala Harris will wield real power as vice-president. *The Guardian US*. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jan/16/kamala-harris-vice-president-history-maker-p ower

Wootson, C.R. Jr. & Pager, T. (2021, December 4) A Kamala Harris staff exodus reignites questions about her leadership style — and her future ambitions. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/12/04/kamala-harris-staff-departures/

Thiessen, M. (2021, November 18) It's hard to mess up being vice president. But Kamala Harris has. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/11/18/biden-harriss-popularity-is-plummeting-what-about-manchin-sinema-2024-ticket/

Blake, A. (2021, August 3) Is Kamala Harris really the most unpopular vice president in modern history? *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/08/03/is-kamala-harris-really-most-unpopular-vi ce-president-modern-history/

Attiah, K. (2021, May 1) Kamala Harris has to walk a tightrope on race. This time, she slipped. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/05/01/kamala-harris-has-walk-tightrope-race-thi s-time-she-slipped/

Rogin J. (2022, February 24) Partisan attacks against Harris won't help Ukraine. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/02/24/attacking-vice-president-kamala-harris-w ont-help-ukraine/

Roig-Franzia, M. (2021, February 10) Doug Emhoff, Kamala Harris's husband, is making history as America's first male vice-presidential spouse. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/doug-emhoff-kamala-harris-husband/2021/01/11/30ec038a-50e5-11eb-83e3-322644d82356\_story.html

Givhan, R. (2021, January 11) Kamala Harris grew up in a mostly White world. Then she went to a Black university in a Black city. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/2021/01/11/kamala-harris-howard-university-black-cit y/

Rao, S. (2020, August 18) Americans are still figuring out how to talk about multiracial identity. Kamala Harris's nomination is a perfect example. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/kamala-harris-multiracial-identity/2020/08/18/57 bb1cd4-de3b-11ea-809e-b8be57ba616e\_story.html

Morain, D. (2020, August 11) America is about to see what smart Republicans saw in Kamala Harris years ago. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/08/11/kamala-harris-woman-republicans-could-not-stop/

Byler, D. (2020, August 12) Harris is a small-c conservative, party-friendly pick — which makes her just right for Biden. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/08/12/harris-is-small-c-conservative-party-frien dly-pick-which-makes-her-just-right-biden/

Viser, M. (2022, April 11) Kamala Harris, Marty Walsh and the unlikely bonds of politics. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/04/11/kamala-harris-marty-walsh/

Paúl, M.L. & Timsit, A. (2021, December 23) Kamala Harris tests negative after coronavirus exposure, spokesperson says. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/12/23/vp-kamala-harris-exposed-covid/

Sargent, G. (2021, May 17) Kamala Harris is confronting the challenge of a lifetime. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/05/17/kamala-harris-is-confronting-challenge-li fetime/

Parker, K. (2021, November 17) Has Kamala Harris been sidelined? *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/11/17/kamala-harris-the-sidelined-vice-presiden t/

Smith, D. (2021, December 11) Pence appears to set up a presidential run – can he win over Trump's base? *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/dec/11/mike-pence-2024-election-donald-trump-republicans

Smith, D. (2021, November 14) 'Pence was disloyal at exactly the right time'. *The Guardian US*. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/nov/14/jonathan-karl-interview-capitol-attack-mike-pence

Blumenthal S. (2021, February 7) The martyrdom of Mike Pence. *The Guardian US*. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/feb/07/mike-pence-donald-trump-republicans -religion-evangelical

Smith, D. & Beaumont, P. (2021, January 5) Pence won't interfere with election certification despite Trump's pressure, officials say. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/jan/05/trump-protesters-warned-not-to-carry-guns-a s-washington-dc-calls-up-national-guard

Smith, D. (2020, November 12) What will Mike Pence do next after Trump's election loss? *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/nov/12/mike-pence-after-trump-election-loss-2024-r un-president

Wolffe, R. (2020, October 8) Mike Pence struggles to defend the indefensible and please his disastrous boss. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/oct/08/mike-pence-debate-vp-struggles-to-def end-trump

Tumulty, K. (2021, October 6) Mike Pence did a service to democracy on Jan. 6. Why is he trying to undo it now? *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/10/06/pence-january-6-riot-backtracking-trump-appeasement/

Bump, P. (2021, October 5) Mike Pence demonstrates the challenge of living in both Trumpworld and reality. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/10/05/pence-trump-reality/

Spencer, H. & Svrluga, S. (2022, April 12) Pence draws cheers, few protests at U-Va. after debate over speech. *The Washington Post.* https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2022/04/12/mike-pence-university-of-virginia/

Sargent, G. (2022, March 31) Mike Pence's rehab tour begins, and a big Trumpian truth is revealed. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/03/31/mike-pence-rehab-tour-trump-ukraine/

Luscombe, R. (2022, Sunday 6) Trump's election advisers were like 'snake oil salesmen', ex-Pence aide says. *The Guardian US*.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/feb/06/trump-election-advisers-snake-oil-salesmen-mike-pence-aide

Fea, J. (2019, May 13) Dear Vice President Pence: The real persecution of Christians isn't here in America. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/religion/2019/05/13/dear-mike-pence-real-persecution-christia ns-isnt-here-america/

Terris, B. (2020, October 31) So, while we're waiting ... will Mike Pence ever be president? *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/mike-pence-president-2024/2020/10/30/5db409b 4-1a2e-11eb-befb-8864259bd2d8\_story.html

Roberts, R. (2017, March 16) Mike Pence on his immigrant grandfather: He was right to come to America. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/mike-pence-on-his-immigrant-grandfather-he-w as-right-to-come-to-america/2017/03/16/d0bf3d90-0a54-11e7-93dc-00f9bdd74ed1\_story.html

Parker, A. (2017, March 28) Karen Pence is the vice president's 'prayer warrior,' gut check and shield. *The Washington Post*.

 $https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/karen-pence-is-the-vice-presidents-prayer-warrior-gut-check-and-shield/2017/03/28/3d7a26ce-0a01-11e7-8884-96e6a6713f4b_story.html?itid=lk_inline_manual_9$ 

Zak, D. (2018, November 2) 'Hi, I'm Oprah': The Georgia governor's race is at full boil — and now the cavalry has arrived. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/hi-im-oprah-its-full-boil-insanity-in-the-georgia-governors-race--and-now-the-cavalry-has-arrived/2018/11/02/05cbc080-de39-11e8-b3f0-626072 89efee\_story.html

Thiessen, M.A. (2020, October 8) Mike Pence's debate master class. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/10/08/mike-pences-debate-master-class/

Judkis, M. (2020, October 8) Life imitates art, and so a fly landed on Mike Pence's head. *The Washinton Post*.

 $https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/life-imitates-art-and-so-a-fly-landed-on-mike-pences-head/2020/10/08/07bb328e-0918-11eb-9be6-cf25fb429f1a\_story.html$ 

Weingarten G. (2021, April 21) Gene Weingarten: Consider this my application to ghostwrite Mike Pence's autobiography. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/magazine/gene-weingarten-consider-this-my-applicati on-to-ghostwrite-mike-pences-autobiography/2021/04/21/8f6c59aa-98a2-11eb-b28d-bfa7bb5cb2 a5\_story.html

Hesse, M. (2020, October 8) The dullness is the point. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/the-dullness-is-the-point/2020/10/08/5c1950d4-0 735-11eb-9be6-cf25fb429f1a\_story.html

Terris, B. (2019, September 20) Greetings from Mike Pence's parallel universe. It's Constitution Day at the Heritage Foundation. *The Washington Post*.

 $https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/greetings-from-mike-pences-parallel-universe-its-constitution-day-at-the-heritage-foundation/2019/09/19/64bec090-daf7-11e9-ac63-3016711543fe_story.html$ 

Farhi, P. (2016, July 28) Post reporter barred, patted down by police, at rally for Trump running mate. *The Washington Post.* 

https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/post-reporter-barred-patted-down-by-police-at-ra lly-for-trump-running-mate/2016/07/28/dffbd2c8-5465-11e6-bbf5-957ad17b4385\_story.html

Charles, R. (2021, April 28) Perspective | The Philip Roth biography is canceled, Mike Pence's book could be next — and publishing may never be the same. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/entertainment/books/blake-bailey-books-canceled/2021/04/27/ 60586230-a7a2-11eb-bca5-048b2759a489\_story.html

Editorial Board. (2022, March 30) Mike Pence provokes bipartisan intolerance. He deserves to be heard. *The Washington Post*.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/03/30/mike-pence-provokes-bipartisan-intolera nce-he-deserves-be-heard/

Blake, A. (2021, March 3) Mike Pence's remarkable oped highlights the GOP's choice on voting rights — and where it will probably land. *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/03/03/mike-pences-remarkable-op-ed-highlights-gops-choice-voting-rights-where-it-will-probably-land/

## Appendix. Non-exclusive licence

### A non-exclusive licence for reproduction and publication of a graduation thesis 110

I Sofia Vovnoboi

1. Grant Tallinn University of Technology free licence (non-exclusive licence) for my thesis

The representation of female leaders in the media in the USA,

supervised by Kristel Kaljund,

1.1 to be reproduced for the purposes of preservation and electronic publication of the graduation thesis, incl. to be entered in the digital collection of the library of Tallinn University of Technology until expiry of the term of copyright;

1.2 to be published via the web of Tallinn University of Technology, incl. to be entered in the digital collection of the library of Tallinn University of Technology until expiry of the term of copyright.

2. I am aware that the author also retains the rights specified in clause 1 of the non-exclusive licence.

3. I confirm that granting the non-exclusive licence does not infringe other persons' intellectual property rights, the rights arising from the Personal Data Protection Act or rights arising from other legislation.

#### 12.05.2022

<sup>10</sup> The non-exclusive licence is not valid during the validity of access restriction indicated in the student's application for restriction on access to the graduation thesis that has been signed by the school's dean, except in case of the university's right to reproduce the thesis for preservation purposes only. If a graduation thesis is based on the joint creative activity of two or more persons and the co-author(s) has/have not granted, by the set deadline, the student defending his/her graduation thesis consent to reproduce and publish the graduation thesis in compliance with clauses 1.1 and 1.2 of the non-exclusive licence, the non-exclusive license shall not be valid for the period.